EXPLORING CHALLENGES AND FACTORS INFLUENCING EMPLOYABILITY AMONG MYANMAR GRADUATES IN THAILAND

THET HTAR HSU ZAR

A THEMATIC PAPER SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF MANAGEMENT COLLEGE OF MANAGEMENT MAHIDOL UNIVERSITY 2025

COPYRIGHT OF MAHIDOL UNIVERSITY

Thematic paper entitled EXPLORING CHALLENGES AND FACTORS INFLUENCING EMPLOYABILITY AMONG MYANMAR GRADUATES IN THAILAND

was submitted to the College of Management, Mahidol University for the degree of Master of Management

> on 3 May 2025

Ms. Thet Htar Hsu Zar Candidate

Assoc. Prof. Astrid Kainzbauer, Ph.D. Advisor

Assoc. Prof. Prattana Punnakitikashem, Ph.D. Dean College of Management Mahidol University

......

Assoc. Prof. Randall Shannon, Ph.D. Chairperson

Asst. Prof. Manjiri Kunte,

Asst. Prof. Manjiri Kuni Ph.D. Committee member

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Completing this thematic paper has been a significant journey for me, and I am deeply grateful for the support and guidance I received.

I extend my sincere appreciation to my advisor, Associate Professor Dr. Astrid Kainzabauer, for her invaluable guidance and support throughout this study. Her expert guidance and feedback were a very good foundation for me in shaping this paper from its initial stages to its completion. I also appreciate the time and insightful comments from my committee members.

I am also grateful to the interviewees who generously participated in this research. Their willingness to share their experiences and insights provided the essential foundation for this study. Finally, I would like to acknowledge the College of Management, Mahidol University (CMMU), its faculty members and educators, for providing the academic environment and resources necessary to undertake this study.

Thet Htar Hsu Zar

EXPLORING CHALLENGES AND FACTORS INFLUENCING EMPLOYABILITY AMONG MYANMAR GRADUATES IN THAILAND

THET HTAR HSU ZAR 6649059

M.M. (ENTREPRENEURSHIP MANAGEMENT)

THEMATIC PAPER ADVISORY: ASSOC. PROF. ASTRID KAINZABAUER, Ph.D., ASSOC. PROF. RANDALL SHANNON, Ph.D., ASST. PROF. MANJIRI KUNTE, Ph.D.

ABSTRACT

This study addressed the under-explored challenges faced by Myanmar bachelor's and master's degree holders transitioning into the Thai labor market, a group often overlooked in existing research which primarily focuses on migrant workers. The research problem is the limited understanding of the specific obstacles these graduates encounter when moving from academia to professional employment in Thailand. To bridge this gap, in-depth interviews were conducted with Myanmar bachelor's and master's degree holders from Thai universities. The research findings identified six key obstacles, including language barriers, visa limitations, uncompetitive compensation and insufficient university support, as well as employed graduates' coping strategies. The findings revealed that while graduates actively invest in their human capital and leverage social networks, systemic barriers persist. Furthermore, this study explored the need for targeted support from universities and employers, and provided practical recommendations to enhance the employability of Myanmar graduates in Thailand.

KEY WORDS: Myanmar graduates/ Thai job market/ Human capital theory/ Social capital theory/ Signaling theory

42 pages

CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ii
ABSTRACT	iii
LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Research Gap	2
1.3 Significance of the Study	2
1.4 Research Questions	2
1.5 Research Methodology and Aims	3
CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1 Migration	4
2.1.1 Pattern of Educational Migration and Motivations	5
2.1.2 Myanmar Students Migration to Thailand	5
2.2 Factors Influencing Student Study Abroad	6
2.2.1 Push and Pull Influence on Myanmar Migration	7
2.3 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Migrants in Thailand	8
2.3.1 Common Challenges	8
2.3.2 Competition with Local Graduates	9
2.3.3 Access to Information and Resources	10
2.4 Theoretical Background	10
2.4.1 Human Capital Theory	10
2.4.2 Social Capital Theory	12
2.4.3 Signaling Theory	13
CHAPTER III RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	14
3.1 Research Design	
3.2 Research Population	14

Page

CONTENTS (cont.)

Pa	ige
3.2.1 Target Population	14
3.2.2 Sampling Method	15
3.2.3 Sample Size	15
3.3 Research Instrument	16
3.3.1 General Background	16
3.3.2 Questions related to Job Search Challenges	17
3.3.3 Questions related to Preparing to Get a Job	17
3.3.4 Coping Strategies and Recommendations	17
3.4 Data Collection	18
3.5 Ethical Considerations	18
CHAPTER IV RESEARCH FINDINGS	
4.1 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Students	20
4.1.1 Lack of Thai Language Proficiency	20
4.1.2 Limited Job Opportunities for Foreigners	21
4.1.3 Lack of Visa Sponsorship	22
4.1.4 Uncompetitive Compensation	23
4.1.5 Limited Knowledge on Thai Job Search Platforms	23
4.1.6 Lack of University Support	24
4.2 Coping Strategies by Employed Myanmar	25
4.2.1 Investing in Human Capital: Job-Related and Language Skills	25
4.2.2 Job Connection by Social Network	26
4.2.3 Signaling Competence and Qualifications	27
4.3 Suggestions for Enhanced Support	28
4.3.1 Enhancing University Support for International Graduates	28
4.3.2 Improving Employer Practices	29
CHAPTER V CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	
5.1 Summary of Key Findings	30
5.1.1 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Students	30

v

CONTENTS (cont.)

5.1.2 Coping Strategies by Employed Myanmar Graduate	31
5.1.3 Suggestions for Enhanced Support	31
5.2 Discussion of Findings and Implications	32
5.3 Recommendations for Future Myanmar Graduates	33
5.4 Conclusion	33
5.5 Limitations of the Study	34
5.6 Recommendations for Future Research	35
REFERENCES	36



LIST OF TABLES

TablePage3.1List of Interviewees Characteristics16



LIST OF FIGURES

Figure

Page

2.1 Drivers of Migration





viii

CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Global migration patterns have seen a notable increase in the mobility of students pursuing higher education overseas. International students, who frequently refer to themselves as 'international' or 'visiting' scholars instead of 'migrants', are an important but understudied demographic in the field of migration studies (King & Gelices, 2003). These people frequently become an important source of skilled labor and make major contributions to both their home and host nations. Thailand, a popular Southeast Asian destination for international students, has seen a substantial rise in the number of students from Myanmar, especially following the military takeover in 2021. Since 2009, Myanmar has continuously ranked as Thailand's second-largest source of overseas students; the coup significantly accelerated this trend. In the first semester of the 2022 academic year alone, Thailand hosted 3,708 Myanmar students (Ministry of Education, 2023), a significant increase over the 2,266 students enrolled in 2019 (Ministry of Education, 2022). This flood of highly qualified people from Myanmar is a major "brain drain" for the country and increases competition for graduates from other foreign professionals as well as from Thai locals. Thailand's increasing focus on foreign education, as demonstrated by its 2020 market value of 2.6 billion baht and its average yearly growth rate of 12%, also highlights the significance of understanding international students' experiences in its educational system (Chemsripong, 2019). The Thai government's desire to position Thailand as a regional education hub emphasizes the need for study in this field. The tenfold rise in Myanmar student enrollment at Thai colleges following its complete reopening to international tourists (Khaosod, 2023) also serves as additional motivation for this research.

1.2 Research Gap

Although there is an extensive study on the challenges faced by migrant workers, the challenges of international students, especially Myanmar graduates navigating the Thai labor market remains under-explored. Existing literature frequently overlooks the specific challenges that these individuals confront as they transition from academia to professional employment in a foreign nation (Findlay, 2011). This study intends to close this important gap by examining the specific challenges and enabling factors that affect Myanmar international students' success in finding employment in Thailand after graduation.

1.3 Significance of the Study

This research has important implications for a variety of stakeholders. This research will give Myanmar graduates useful insights into the Thai labor market, allowing them to better prepare for the challenges and opportunities that may arise. Their academic and extracurricular choices, soft skills, understanding of industry expectation and visa requirements can all be improved by the findings. Additionally, this study will contribute to knowledge of how universities may help international students make a smooth transition into professional careers. This research can help to bridge the talent gap and enhance employability outcomes by identifying effective job-readiness programs, mentorship initiatives, and university-employer partnerships. These findings will not benefit Myanmar students, but also international students seeking employment in Thailand upon graduation.

1.4 Research Questions

This study seeks to answer the following two research questions:

1. What are the specific challenges encountered by Myanmar students during their job search in Thailand?

2. How do Myanmar students are solving these challenges and what recommendations can be made to increase Myanmar graduates' employability in Thailand?

1.5 Research Methodology and Aims

This study aims to address the aforementioned research gap by examining the specific challenges and enabling factors that influence the successful transition of Myanmar graduates into the Thai labor market. To achieve this, data will be collected through in-depth interviews with a target group of Myanmar bachelor's and master's degree holders who have recently graduated from Thai universities and are either currently employed or actively seeking employment in Thailand.

The paper will explore the graduates' experience in the Thai job market, the obstacles they encounter, and the strategies they employ to overcome these challenges. Furthermore, this study will explore to provide practical insights that can inform recommendations for both future graduates, universities and employers. Based on the findings, suggestions will be offered to enhance university career support programs and to foster more inclusive hiring practices within Thai employers.

CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter will examine the existing literature relevant to the employability of Myanmar graduates in Thailand. The purpose of this literature review is to establish the background context of Myanmar graduates seeking employment in Thailand and explore existing research on the key challenges they face. This review is important and directly relates to the research questions because it provides a critical analysis of the research problem and informs the development of realistic recommendations. While research on Myanmar migrant workers in Thailand is substantial, studies focusing specifically on Myanmar international students seeking professional employment in the Thai job market remain limited. Therefore, this review draws upon relevant literature concerning Myanmar migrant worker challenges and the experiences of international graduates in host countries. It will explore the patterns and motivations of Myanmar students migrating to Thailand as well as factors influencing students' decisions to study abroad, considering both the "push" and "pull" factors shaping Myanmar migration. A critical review of the challenges faced by Myanmar migrants in Thailand, particularly in employment, including competition with local graduates and access to information and resources, will be presented. Finally, the chapter will establish the theoretical framework for this research, drawing on human capital theory, social capital theory, and signaling theory to analyze the employability of Myanmar graduates in Thailand.

2.1 Migration

According to the United Nations, 'migration' is the long-term movement of people from one nation to another for a variety of reasons (United Nations, n.d.). Civil conflicts, starvation, political unrest, a lack of work opportunities, and inadequate living conditions can all be factors in migration. According to the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), many young people view 'cross-border education' in higher-income nations as a way to improve their employment prospects (OECD, 2018).

2.1.1 Pattern of Educational Migration and Motivations

Students are encouraged to be more mobile to acquire skills that are in demand in a highly skilled labor market that is becoming more and more global due to the growing internationalization of education and the economy. According to the OECD (2018), degrees earned overseas are seen as having higher academic quality than those earned in the country of origin. Additionally, they become more competitive in the global market because of the language and cultural abilities they acquire while studying overseas.

Graduate employability is also expected of overseas graduates who choose to stay in their host country. According to Beine et al. (2014), this is known as 'brain migration' or 'brain drain', and the main objective of international students' migration is to improve their human capital. Although it may lead to brain drain from home nations, keeping outstanding students can have a major positive impact on the labor market and economy of the host nation (Oosterbeek & Webbink, 2011). Examples of this type of skills transfer are the PhD holders from China and India who make up the scientific core of Silicon Valley and other high-tech manufacturing centers (Wong, 2006), as cited in (Wang & O'Connell, 2020).

2.1.2 Myanmar Students Migration to Thailand

Since the late 1980s, Myanmar has experienced a 'brain drain' due to misleading economic policies and a remarkable neglect for the health and education sectors (Rieffel, 2010). According to IOM UN Migration Thailand, a growing number of middle-class Burmese youths are fleeing to Thailand for schooling as Myanmar enforces its military draft. This pattern shows how Myanmar's political climate affects young people's life, with Thailand serving as an important destination before they look for other opportunities abroad (IOM Thailand, 2024). As a result, millions of individuals have been migrating from the country in pursuit of better work and educational opportunities.

The number of overseas students studying in Thailand has been steadily rising. The number increased by 16%, from 11,785 to 20,150 students, between 2013 and 2017 (Chemsripong, 2019). In 2019, Thailand welcomed 26,635 foreign students, with the largest group being Chinese (14,017) and Myanmar (2,266) (Ministry of Education, 2021). While the overall number fluctuated slightly by 2021, the top nationalities remained stable, with 15,456 Chinese and 2,143 Myanmar students (Ministry of Education, 2022). Thailand welcomed 34,202 international students in the first semester of the 2022 school year, with almost 3,800 of those students coming from Myanmar (Ministry of Education, 2023). According to this data, Thailand's international student population is generally on the rise, with Myanmar continuously accounting for a sizable share of the total.

2.2 Factors Influencing Student Study Abroad

Lee proposed the 'push and pull' theory in 1966. According to the theory, global migration is caused by a combination of two primary causes: pull factors, which draw people to the destination location, and push factors, which drive people away from the original place. Civil wars, economic collapse, unemployment, political instability, and personal family issues could all be pushing factors. Pull factors could include an economic boom, job opportunities, a labor shortage, favorable geographic conditions, and the opportunity to improve their living standard. Individuals may have different push and pull influences depending on their age, gender, ethnicity, social standing, and physical capabilities (Lee, 1966). Moreover, people relocate from one location to another for three reasons. These are 1) macro-elements (economics, demographics, social, political, and environmental), 2) meso-elements (political, financial, technological, etc.) that either encourage or discourage migration, and 3) micro-elements (personal traits and attitudes) (Foresight, 2011). The figure below illustrates the three elements that influence migration.



Figure 2.1: Drivers of Migration

Source: Foresight. (2011)

2.2.1 Push and Pull Influence on Myanmar Migration

According to a survey conducted with Myanmar migrants (Chantavanich and Vungsiriphisal, 2012), cross-border movement between Myanmar and Thailand has been happening since the 1980s, when Thai workers migrated to the Gulf countries in response to economic growth. Thailand's industrialization and mandatory education in the 1999s have made the country's labor shortage worse. Additionally, workers from Myanmar were drawn to Thailand by the country's declining working-age population, which fell from 18% in 1985 to 2% in 2015. In 2001, the Thai government also negotiated a memorandum of understanding (MoU) to accelerate the formal recruitment of migrants with the governments of Cambodia, Laos, and Myanmar. 74.9% of Myanmar workers feel that better pay in Thailand is the primary driver of migration, according to IOM (2014) study. Thailand labor demand, higher salaries and economic growth have been the pull factors for Myanmar migrants.

Furthermore, according to Rieffel (2010), workers in Myanmar experienced social pressures like lack of access to healthcare and education, political unrest in the 1980s, and economic hardships like low wages and a lack of job opportunities. These

factors combined to create a push to leave the country in search of safety, stability, and better living standards. The 2021 military takeover in Myanmar intensified pre-existing push factors of migration. According to Banki (2024), the post-coup situation is more in line with the "forced migration" in which workers and students from Myanmar were forced to leave their country due to safety and uncertainty concerns. Prior to and following the recent coup, Myanmar's political instability, economic hardship, and lack of employment opportunities offered motivating elements for Myanmar citizens to pursue education and employment in Thailand.

2.3 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Migrants in Thailand

2.3.1 Common Challenges

According to an OECD (2018) study, the country from where immigrant students come and the country where they settle affect the likelihood that they would be emotionally, socially, and academically resilient. Prior research found that there remains a gap between the educational achievement of Myanmar migrant youth and their future job prospects, despite the implementation of inclusive education policies and alternative education options. Although Thai public education appears to be a means of gaining further opportunities in host country, university-educated students are unable to effectively utilize their acquired knowledge and skills due to their irregular status (Chan, 2022).

One of these difficulties is not being fluent in the language used in the host nation. The greater the linguistic difference between a student's home language and the language of instruction, the less likely he or she is to achieve academic proficiency and feel a sense of belonging in school. Even though Thailand and Asian countries are close by and share sociocultural values, there is still a language barrier between them. For instance, a study conducted by Pongsin et al. (2023) on the educational experience of Asian students in Thailand revealed that the main obstacle was the low proficiency of English in Thailand's foreign programs and the language barrier that prevented them from fully engaging in social and professional life.

Another significant hurdle is a lack of past work experience as a fresh graduate. According to Holba (2023) research on displaced students from Myanmar who

moved to Thailand, employers said that their education had limited their employability by failing to provide them with critical technical skills that were in great demand in the Thai job market. Another problem is the visa status, where some companies have taken advantage of students by refusing them work permits because of documentation process. Additionally, there is discrimination in recruiting practices in Thailand, and foreign workers encounter difficulties with their employers' perspectives. This is because employers may believe that hiring a foreigner takes too much time because they have to translate all of the guidelines and working instructions into English. The fact that the students were from Myanmar caused employers to treat them differently and to limit them opportunities to advance into management roles. A representative of the HR consulting firm confirmed this issue, citing research showing Thai businesses have negative perceptions of international employees from nations, such as Myanmar (Holba, 2023).

Even after graduating, students still experience financial difficulties, which limit their capacity to pursue further education in technical or language skills. Many of them struggle since their labor rights and public services are not recognized or easily accessible, according to research by (Sarapirom et al., 2020). To address these issues, the authors suggest that it is important that all migrants become more proficient in Thai and gain a deeper comprehension of Thai laws and regulations.

These examples show how graduates may feel that there is a gap between the knowledge they have learned in university and the real-world situations they encounter after graduation, which hinders their ability to put their newly acquired knowledge and abilities to use.

2.3.2 Competition with Local Graduates

The OECD (2018) reports that immigrant students were more driven to succeed than local students in the majority of countries. Their education may serve as a steppingstone for citizenship and employment. Numerous studies have shown that another biggest challenge faced by overseas graduates is competing with local graduates for the same positions. For instance, Coffey et al. (2018) examined the experiences of international students in the Australian job market, while Alho (2020) studied international student job search experience in Finland. Beyond only qualifications, this

competition considers things like familiarity with the culture of the workplace, established local networks, and language skills. Employers may also favor local applicants because they believe they fit in with the company culture or because they want to avoid the administrative tasks of immigration and visa sponsorship (Coffey et al., 2018). As a result, even with similar or better academic credentials, international graduates frequently have a harder time finding desired work. This competitive disadvantage may push graduates to explore career options outside of their field of choice or result in underemployment, where they take jobs below their skill level.

2.3.3 Access to Information and Resources

Even though students from immigrant backgrounds are frequently very driven, it is crucial that they can capitalize on their passion. (OECD, 2012a) stated that for students with immigrant backgrounds to fully benefit from education and training services, information about career and educational opportunity should be made available. Given the limited knowledge that students may have about employment options and how to effectively prepare for them, education and career guidance are especially crucial for international students. Career assistance might include career information, evaluation and self-assessment tools, interviews, career education programs, job search programs, and transition services.

2.4 Theoretical Background

The term "employability" describes the personal qualities and traits such as knowledge, skills, attitudes, and abilities that people require to find work, keep a job, and find new opportunities for employment when needed. Graduate employability is usually measured objectively by employment outcomes, such as entrance salary and time to obtain a position (Coates & Edwards, 2010).

2.4.1 Human Capital Theory

There is a widespread belief that investing money on education improves abilities, which in turn enhance productivity or work experience; increased production is subsequently rewarded with higher incomes (Black & Lynch, 1996). The human capital theory is the result of this. In his book "Investment in Human Capital," Becker explains the Human Capital Theory, which holds that a person's education, training, and experience make up valuable assets that increase productivity and earning potential (Becker, 1962). Empirical studies confirming Becker's human capital theory have demonstrated positive relationships between human capital and factors like salary levels (Climent, 2021), perceived employability (Wittekind et al., 2010), and a smooth transition from education to the workplace (Siddique et al., 2022). According to Fugate et al. (2004), demographic factors like majors, education levels, and school rankings can also be indicators of human capital. Shiyuan et al. (2022) incorporated grade rankings, scholarships, English proficiency, vocational qualification certificates, and job experience into the category of human capital, based on extensive study on the employability of Chinese graduates under COVID-19. Additional factors that contribute to comparatively high employability among graduates include labour market experience, type of employment, employment mobility, and the psychological contract's terms (Kirves et al., 2014). Moreover, research on skilled migrants in Australia indicates that elements other than individual credentials, like age at arrival, integration assistance, and workplace inclusion, have a big impact on career performance (Rajendran et al., 2020).

The relationship between education and employability/wages is far from positive, although scholars long ago argued about whether the costs of education and training are an investment or a cost (Bowles & Gintis, 1975), as referenced in (McLean & Kuo, 2014). According to Marginson (2017), human capital theory is unable to pass the reality test since it places a single linear pathway on the complex transition between heterogeneous schooling and employment. It is unable to explain how education increases productivity, or why salaries are becoming more disparate.

Human Capital theory helps to identify which attributes of Human Capital are valuable in the Thai job market, exploring whether education and training adequately prepares these graduates for the demands of the local workforce. It will also examine if factors like additional training beyond university degrees, language proficiency or credential recognition affect how graduates leverage their human capital.

2.4.2 Social Capital Theory

The long-standing practice of networking, which involves establishing and maintaining both personal and professional ties, builds a bank of contacts, knowledge, and help. Research indicates that these channels are generally more effective than other formal channels in terms of creating more employment offers (Patacchini & Zenou, 2012; Berardi, 2013). According to Shiyuan et al. (2022), social capital plays a crucial role in facilitating graduate employment in three ways: information gathering and screening through extensive networks; reduced transaction costs and increased trust, boosting employment chances; and direct influence on hiring decisions, that is, "going through the back door," which has become an unspoken professional rule in society. According to Chen & Tan (2004) research, which cited findings on the employment condition of graduates from 14 Chinese colleges and universities, 90.1% of college graduates believed that social relationships had a significant impact on their career prospects, and 92.8% of them got employment information through social capital.

Strong relationships, such as close friends and family, may have a greater impact on job searches than weak ones, according to (Lassassi & Alhawarin, 2018). Broader research also supports networking's positive effects on income growth and employment chances (Batistic & Tymon, 2017). This is supported quantitatively by Dang (2015), who used an instrumental variable method to find that social networks had a considerably favorable impact on the income dynamics of migrants in Vietnam. Networking creates many forms of valuable social capital including advocacy, introductions and mentoring that would otherwise require the use of human or financial capital. When combined with human capital, networking's social capital factor considerably improves graduate employability.

Even though many studies suggest a direct correlation between networking and employability, these benefits or effects are not guaranteed to occur just because of having a social network. One reason for inconsistencies in results linking networking and improved employability could be the lack of studies on indirect interactions. According to Swedish study, social capital and job-finding are positively linked to gaining steady work for initially unemployed job seekers but have no influence on individuals who are already employed and looking for a new job (Andersson, 2021). Social Capital theory can explore how social networks (family, friends, alumni, professional contacts) influence job search success for Myanmar graduates. It will investigate if access to strong social connections facilitates finding employment and if cultural differences impact building social capital in Thailand.

2.4.3 Signaling Theory

Human capital, social networks, and employability are still debated, however there is evidence that the type of university attended, and the degree earned do affect employment results (Holmes, 2013). According to the Spence (1973) theory of signaling, the labor market is reliant on sharing of information, or 'signals', between employers and employees. In their article on graduate talent management, McCracken et al. (2016) noted that in overcrowded graduate labor market, where employers' demand for qualified and skilled graduates is exceeded by supply, employers must differentiate between graduates who are equally qualified to determine 'standout employability'. According to their research, employers value both personal and intangible skills, but little is known about how they identify outstanding graduate qualities.

When Anderson & Tomlinson (2020) examined small, medium, and big businesses in the public, private, and NGOs, they discovered that employers consider credentials and qualifications to be an asset for employability. Additionally, workrelated experience including internships and familiarity with industry are also seen as essential since they reflect a potential client readiness and cultural fit between the graduate and the company. Furthermore, there is ongoing debate regarding the importance of a university's reputation (Finch et al., 2013). For instance, according to certain research, "gatekeepers" in the hiring process are influenced by the status of the university where a degree is earned (Okay-Somerville & Scholarios, 2015).

In summary, social and human capital have an impact on a person's perceived employability, which is linked to the theory of signaling how a person attracts employers during a job hunt. Signaling theory can examine how Myanmar graduates signal their qualifications to potential employers (e.g., degree, internships, language skills). It will assess if a Thai degree is a strong signal, if other signals are important, and if graduates face challenges in effectively communicating their value to Thai employers.

CHAPTER III RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

This chapter will discuss the research methodology applied in this study. It will outline the research method used and justify its suitability for addressing the research questions. The chapter will then discuss the target population, the sampling method used to recruit participants, and the sample size. Following this, it will introduce the research instrument, and the questionnaires used. The chapter will further explain the data collection procedures, including participant recruitment, the interview process, and ethical considerations.

3.1 Research Design

This research will use a qualitative approach to explore the experiences of Myanmar graduates seeking employment in Thailand. Qualitative research is appropriate in this study because it allows researchers to understand complex and diverse individual experiences, rather than focusing on numerical data. This method can also explore the "why" behind their experiences, personal stories, and subjective meanings that quantitative data alone cannot reveal, explained by McDaniel & Gates (2015) as cited in (Coffey et al., 2018). In-depth interview was chosen as the data collection method because it allows participants to share their unique stories in their own words and detail way. It also allows researchers for follow-up questions and probing to gain more relevant information and new findings to this research.

3.2 Research Population

3.2.1 Target Population

The target population for this research will include two groups of Myanmar individuals in Thailand: (1) current Myanmar students actively pursuing internships or

seeking full-time employment prior to graduation, and (2) Myanmar graduates currently employed in professional roles in Thailand. Both groups share the common experience of job searching in the Thai job market, either currently or recently. For the purposes of this study, "professional jobs" are defined as positions requiring at least bachelor's degree or equivalent and specialized skills or knowledge. Individuals in both groups will have resided in Thailand for a minimum of six months and a maximum of four years, ensuring they have sufficient exposure to the Thai context while also capturing the experiences of those relatively new to the job market.

3.2.2 Sampling Method

A purposive sampling strategy will be employed to select participants for this research. Purposive sampling is appropriate because it allows for the considerate selection of individuals who can provide relevant information about this research topic. Participants will be selected based on specific criteria, including their education status (current student or graduate), employment status (actively seeking employment or currently employed in a professional role) and retention to continue in Thailand to seek a professional job. This purposive approach will ensure representation from diverse backgrounds and experiences within the target population such as university attended, major field of study, length of residence in Thailand, and prior work experience, to maximize a broad perspective of experiences.

3.2.3 Sample Size

The sample size for this study will consist of eight participants, with four individuals from each of the two target groups. While this sample size is relatively small, it is considered appropriate for a qualitative study focused on in-depth understanding rather than statistical generalizability. The small sample size also allows for more focused and detailed interviews, making researchers explore individual experiences. Data collection will be concluded with eight interviewees when data saturation is reached, meaning that new interviews are no longer yielding significantly new information related to the research questions. If data saturation is not achieved with the initial eight participants, sample size may be slightly increased by two participants per target group.

Interviewees Characteristics

Interviewee Code	Degree	Major of study	Employment status	Year in Thailand
p1	Master's	Marketing	Graduated & Employed	2 years
p2	Master's	Marketing	Graduated & Employed	2 years
p3	Master's	Communication Arts	Graduated & Employed	3 years
p4	Bachelor's	Finance and Marketing	Graduated & Employed	4 years
р5	Master's	Global Business Administration	Current student & Seeking job	1 year
рб	Master's	Entrepreneurship Management	Current student & Seeking job	6 months
р7	Master's	Economics	Current student & Seeking job	1.5 year
p8	Bachelor's	International Business Management	Graduated & Seeking job	4 years

Table 3.1: List of Interviewees Characteristics

3.3 Research Instrument

A combination of general background questions and open-ended questions related to the interviewees' job searching experiences and challenges in Thailand served as the research instrument. Furthermore, probing questions, such as "What was that like?" and "Can you give me an example?", were used to gain an in-depth understanding of their experiences. A total of 16 questions were designed for the interview.

3.3.1 General Background

1. What is your age?

2. What is your educational background and your current employment status?

3. How long have you been in Thailand?

4. Have you had any prior work experience in Thailand?

3.3.2 Questions related to Job Search Challenges

5. Could you describe your overall job search experience in Thailand?

6. What are the biggest challenges you've encountered while looking for a job in Thailand?

7. Have you experienced any specific difficulties related to being a Myanmar graduate in Thailand?

8. How has your English and Thai language proficiency affected your job search?

3.3.3 Questions related to Preparing to Get a Job

9. Have you pursued any additional training or certifications to enhance your skills and employability?

10. Are you involved in any Myanmar community as well as Inter students networking events in Thailand?

11. How important have your social networks (family, friends, connections) been in your job search and have you received any support?

12. Do you feel your Thai university degree and credentials are valued by Thai employers? Why?

13. What other things do you use to be a standout applicant for Thai employers?

3.3.4 Coping Strategies and Recommendations

14. What steps have you prepared to overcome the challenges you've faced?

15. What kind of support or resources would be most helpful for Myanmar students seeking jobs in Thailand?

16. Do you have any suggestions for how universities can improve their support for international students' job search success?

3.4 Data Collection

Potential participants were contacted via Messenger and Line to confirm their participation and schedule interview appointments. Interviews, each lasting approximately 30-45 minutes, were conducted via Zoom at times negotiated with participants to accommodate their availability, often outside of their regular working hours. This flexibility ensured that participants could provide thoughtful and complete responses without feeling rushed. The interview questions were shared with participants one or two days prior to the scheduled interview to allow them time for reflection.

To enhance the reliability of the research, interview questions were designed to be concise and straightforward. At the beginning of each interview, participants were explained about the research purpose. Participants were then asked for their permission to record the interview for notetaking and data analysis after the interview. The interview followed a structured format, from general background questions to openended questions related to job search experiences and challenges, supplemented by probing questions for deeper exploration of specific points. While the same interview questionnaire was used for all participants, the interview flow was adapted differently based on individual responses to encourage more detailed sharing and relevant followup information. During the interviews, participants shared their experiences struggling in the Thai job market and preparation tactics during their job searches. They also offered suggestions and ideas for improvements to address these challenges. Data collection concluded with the targeted eight interviewees, as they consistently shared recurring themes, and no new scenarios presented themselves.

3.5 Ethical Considerations

Prior to each interview, participants were explained interview procedure, and their rights as participants. Informed consent was obtained verbally at the start of each interview, with participants assured of their right to decline to answer any question or withdraw from the interview at any time. To ensure anonymity and confidentiality, all identifying information was removed from the data analysis. Participants were assigned codes and any potentially identifying details about their education, company, or personal circumstances were anonymized. Audio recordings of the interviews were stored securely and will be deleted immediately following the completion of the research project. All recordings and notes will be treated as confidential and accessed only by the researcher.



CHAPTER 4 RESEARCH FINDINGS

This chapter will present the findings derived from the in-depth interviews with Myanmar graduates and students in the Thai job market. The findings will be organized into three primary sections: the challenges faced by Myanmar students and graduates, the coping strategies practiced by those who have secured employment in Thailand, and suggestions for enhanced support from both universities and employers. In the first section, it will discuss the significant challenges encountered during the job search, including language barriers, limited job opportunities due to visa constraints, uncompetitive compensation, lack of familiarity with Thai job search platforms, and insufficient university support. The second section will present about the proactive approaches taken by employed graduates to overcome these challenges such as improving their human capital through skill development; enhancing social capital through social networking; and effective signaling of qualifications. The final section will synthesize the interviewees suggestions for improving the experiences of future Myanmar graduates.

4.1 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Students

The interviewees identified six key themes representing the main challenges they encountered during their job search. These main challenges are detailed below.

4.1.1 Lack of Thai Language Proficiency

A significant barrier consistently highlighted by all interviewees was the lack of Thai language skills. All graduates shared experiences where this language barrier directly hindered their job search, even when they possessed relevant qualifications. One employed interviewee (p4) reflected on a past experience, "*Even though I can communicate in English very well and my skills are qualified for job*

description, I was rejected after the second final interview because of not being able to communicate in Thai, as the company sometimes requires interaction with Thai clients." Interviewee currently seeking employment (p7) also said, "No matter how international a company is, most clients and work relationships are Thai, so being unable to communicate in Thai is a disadvantage compared to locals." Interviewees felt that while they were capable and qualified for many roles, the language barrier restricted their potential. This limitation forced graduates to consider positions outside their areas of expertise, making them feel their skills are underutilized. For example, one working graduate (p1) noted, "I was able to find a job, but it's not what I studied for. My lack of Thai meant I had to take whatever I could get, and it is difficult to advance without better Thai skills."

One interviewee (p8) further highlighted this issue, "8 out of 10 jobs I applied for specifically required Thai language skill." Thus, interviewees frequently expressed frustration that their academic majors and prior work experience were often seen as less valuable due to their limited Thai language skills. This placed non-Thaiproficient graduates at a considerable disadvantage, regardless of their other qualifications.

4.1.2 Limited Job Opportunities for Foreigners

The language barrier discussed earlier also directly translates into limited job opportunities for Myanmar graduates in Thailand. This limitation arises from several interconnected factors. First, all interviewees said that the Thai job market is highly competitive, not only with local Thai graduates but also with other foreign graduates who may possess similar qualifications. This competition is further intensified by the significant number of roles that clearly require Thai language proficiency. Moreover, they added that lack of awareness regarding the nature of the Thai job market and employer expectations adds to the challenge.

This is particularly evident in smaller companies and startups, where job postings are in Thai, making it difficult for Myanmar graduates to even identify suitable positions. And even when job descriptions are available in English, the interview is often made in Thai language. As one interviewee currently seeking employment (p6) explained, "*Even though many job vacancies were shared in my university students*'

group and I could manage the tasks listed in the job description, I missed out on some interesting opportunities because they only accept Thai nationals." This issue was mentioned by another interviewee (p7) who shared, "Most job postings are in Thai, and even when I find ones in English, the interview is often conducted in Thai. It makes it very difficult to showcase my skills and experience." This challenge limits a student's abilities and qualifications when they face a language barrier during crucial stages of the recruitment process.

4.1.3 Lack of Visa Sponsorship

Another significant hurdle encountered by Myanmar graduates seeking employment in Thailand is the lack of visa sponsorship from potential employers. 6 out of 8 interviewees confirmed facing challenges related to visa issues, which are presented in several ways. A primary concern was that many companies, particularly startups and smaller enterprises, do not offer visa sponsorship. This often forces graduates to seek alternative, and potentially costly, solutions through agents. As one interviewee (p2) explained, "*It's really hard to find a company that will process my work visa, especially the smaller ones. I end up having to rely on agents, which adds another layer of complexity and expense.*"

Beyond the lack of sponsorship, interviewees also highlighted the complexities of visa restrictions and work eligibility requirements. They said that the complex web of visa regulations, coupled with frequent changes, is also uncertain and anxiety. Furthermore, obtaining necessary documentation, such as tax IDs, is also a challenging and time-consuming process. While interviewees did not report facing specific challenges because they were Myanmar graduates, they consistently encountered reluctance from companies to handle visa documentation. One employed interviewee (p3) shared previous experience, "*I previously got rejected because companies don't want to process visa documents.*" The difficulty in securing internships while on a student visa was also a major concern. Three interviewees noted the constraints imposed by student visa status, including restrictions on working hours and the inability to work freely during study time, significantly limited their ability to gain valuable work experience.

4.1.4 Uncompetitive Compensation

The currently employed interviewees consistently reported feeling a sense of being undervalued in salary discussions. They thought that their reliance on visa sponsorship weakened their bargaining position. The additional burden associated with the visa process significantly impacted the salary negotiation power of Myanmar graduates. As one working interviewee (p4) stated, "*When I tried to negotiate, they mentioned the visa process as a reason for not being able to offer more. They said it was an extra cost for them, even though it's a cost for me too.*" Another interviewee (p3) also added, "*Because of the visa process, it's hard to negotiate salary. I feel that I got a salary lower than the market rate.*"

Interviewees shared their feeling that some companies were aware of graduates' vulnerability and often used it as a disadvantage during salary negotiations. They felt pressure between accepting lower salaries and securing employment to maintain their legal status in Thailand. This created a cycle of disadvantage, where the initial lower salary limited their future earning potential and career advancement within the Thai job market. The graduates felt that their skills and experience were not being adequately compensated.

4.1.5 Limited Knowledge on Thai Job Search Platforms

While Myanmar graduates actively use online platforms for job searching, a gap exists in their knowledge and utilization of Thai-specific job search platforms. All interviewees mentioned that they use Linkedin as a main job searching tool. Moreover, a majority (5 out of 8) actively seek opportunities on company websites that they are interested in. One interviewee (p6) described their approach saying that "*I research reputable companies on Google first, then go directly to company career pages. I also checked on their Linkedin and Facebook for any openings.*" Another interviewee (p4) took a more proactive approach explaining "*I tried to network with contact people, attending events and reaching out to them directly on LinkedIn.*" One interviewee (p7) focused on NGO work used MIMU website (Myanmar Information Management Unit) and ThaiNGO website to find NGO jobs.

However, interviewees mentioned their limited familiarity with popular Thai job search websites and recruitment agencies. As all interviewees admitted their common weakness, for example, p5 said "*I don't really know about any Thai job search websites. I'm just using what I'm familiar with, like Linkedin.*" This gap in knowledge restricts their access to broader potential employers and limits their familiarity with the Thai job market like salary and benefits. Many interviewees accepted that they relied heavily on platforms they were familiar with, rather than exploring potentially more relevant local options. This highlights a need for greater awareness and education regarding Thai job search resources among Myanmar graduates.

4.1.6 Lack of University Support

6 out of 8 interviewees answered that they frequently attend international and Myanmar student networking events hosted by their universities. However, participation in external Myanmar community events was low, with only one interviewee attending an external Myanmar youth startup event once. While Myanmar graduates actively participate in university-organized networking events, there is still a gap of career support provided by university. When discussing their social networking experiences, a new challenge theme is found which is the lack of adequate university support for job searches.

Although universities frequently organize student networking and guest speaker sessions, career fairs were often limited. Two interviewees said that career events are organized only once per semester and often ineffective due to companies primarily seeking Thai nationals. One of these interviewees (p8) said, "*We have career week, but it's largely ineffective for international students. Companies there usually only want Thai people, and the booths are mostly filled with Thai students.*" Another job seeking interviewee (p5) shared that, "*While my university offers career week, cultural exchange events and job readiness programs are overlooked.*"

Another concern among interviewees was the absence of career mentoring programs. All interviewees from different universities confirmed that their universities offered academic advisors but no career guidance or mentorship assistance. While some universities occasionally shared job information, as one interviewee (p2) said, "*The advisor and university sometimes shared relevant job information, but don't give career mentoring. This is insufficient.*" Another employed interviewee (p3) shared their feeling, "*My university did not expose me to relevant industries, and I lacked* knowledge of employers' expectations for job documents, and salary negotiation." Moreover, disparities in support were observed between degree levels. One interviewee (p8) from a different university shared, "*There is job networking only for bachelor's* degrees but not for master's degree. This is probably because local master students are already employed."

4.2 Coping Strategies by Employed Myanmar

Recognizing the challenges posed by the Thai job market, particularly the language barrier and not getting visa sponsorship, Myanmar graduates proactively adopted various coping strategies to enhance their employability. The coping strategies can be categorized into three main themes: continuous learning to enhance technical and language skills, expanding professional social networks, and leveraging accreditation signals to distinguish themselves.

4.2.1 Investing in Human Capital: Job-Related and Language Skills

Both employed and job-seeking Myanmar graduates showed a strong commitment to enhancing their human capital through continuous skill development and language proficiency. Among all, 6 interviewees are actively preparing a range of skill-building activities prior to graduation. This included taking supporting courses in their major fields and pursuing certifications from platforms like Coursera and Google Skillshop. As one interviewee (p2) working in marketing explained, "*As I am working in the marketing field, I take digital marketing courses like Hubspot.*" Another interviewee (p6) facing a language barrier said, "*I took industrial accredited certification to be seen as a standout applicant because I lack Thai language skill.*" Interviewees are using a strategic approach to compensate for language limitations by boosting technical qualifications.

In addition, half of the interviewees are improving their English skills and began learning basic Thai language during their free time. Beyond formal education, 5 interviewees invested significant effort in creating a strong online presence, especially Linkedin profiles and creating CVs with their seniors to stand out to potential employers. Reflecting on the graduates' efforts through various skill-building initiatives, it is clear they recognized the importance of their human capital and therefore prioritized upskilling their technical knowledge and filling job-related skills gaps to remain competitive.

4.2.2 Job Connection by Social Network

Beyond enhancing their human capital, both employed, and job-seeking Myanmar graduates consistently prioritized expanding their social networks to facilitate access to job information and opportunities. All interviewees confirmed that social networking was their primary source of job information. This reliance on social networks was evident in how they obtained job leads, primarily through friends and academic advisors. As one employed interviewee (p1) shared, "*My friends were the ones who told me about most of the openings in Thailand I applied for*."

The importance of university alumni networks was also highlighted during the interviews. One interviewee (p8) noted, "*If the HR or CEO graduated from a specific university, they intentionally favor their university graduates*," emphasizing the value of shared educational backgrounds in influencing hiring practices. Furthermore, employed graduates shared past experiences of securing positions through referrals. For example, one interviewee (p3) recounted, "I got referred by my friends for my previous internship position."

Beyond personal friendships and university connections, 2 interviewees emphasized the importance of professional networking platforms like LinkedIn and maintaining relationships with former colleagues. One employed interviewee (p4) explained, "*LinkedIn is crucial for building connections with professionals in my field. I've gotten several leads and even interview invitations through my network there.*" Another (p7) shared, "*I've been keeping in touch with my ex-colleagues. They often provide information about job openings that aren't advertised publicly.*" Their efforts in maintaining social connections demonstrate that they are building strong social capital to access information, gain referrals, and enhance their visibility to potential employers in the Thai job market.

4.2.3 Signaling Competence and Qualifications

Employed Myanmar graduates actively sought to signal their competence and qualifications to potential employers through a variety of strategies. The main signal is the Thai education degree which is a valuable asset, however it is not the sole determinant of success. Notably, students from private universities said that Thai employers generally viewed graduates from public universities more favorably than students from private universities. As one private university student (p2) explained, "*There's a perception that public universities are more reputable and competitive, so employers tend to be impressed more by those graduates.*"

Despite the perceived advantage of a public university degree, graduates noted that individual skill sets are essential to ensure successful employment. One interviewee (p1) shared, "*According to my seniors, employers value and look for a good GPA*," showing that academic performance remains a significant indicator of competence besides of holding a public university degree. Furthermore, the reputation of the specific degree program also played an important role. One interviewee (p5) shared, "*My major is popular and has a reputation among similar degrees*." On the other hand, one employed graduate (p3) noted, "*Although a Thai degree is the first steppingstone, an individual skill set is more important to prove in an employer's eyes*."

Beyond university reputation and academic performance, graduates use a range of other signaling strategies to distinguish themselves from other applicants. They mainly prepare professional portfolios, maintain updated Linkedin profiles, as well as highlight awards and extracurricular activities. As one employed interviewee (p2) explained, "*I made sure my Linkedin profile was up-to-date and showcased my skills and projects. I also included links to my portfolio, so employers could see my work.*" Recommendation letters from professors and previous employers were also seen as valuable signals to endorse their credibility. One employed interviewee (p5) said, "*I always made sure to ask for recommendations from professors and ex-boss who knew my work well.*" These efforts show that Myanmar students use a proactive approach to signal their qualifications and maximize their chances of securing employment in the competitive Thai job market.
4.3 Suggestions for Enhanced Support

During the interview, Myanmar students provide suggestions aimed at enhancing Myanmar students' employability in Thailand. These recommendations can be presented in two themes: improvements in university support and recommendations for employer practices to create a more inclusive and supportive work environment.

4.3.1 Enhancing University Support for International Graduates

A central concern of Myanmar students is that they want to ensure leaving university equipped with the skills and knowledge necessary to succeed in the new job market. As one interviewee (p2) emphasized, "*Students need to leave university with the ability to communicate with future employers; not just with courses and degrees that university prepared for them, but with quantifiable work skills.*" Their concern represents the desire for universities to move beyond theoretical education and fill practical skills that foster smooth transition into the Thai job market.

Interviewees offered several suggestions for how Thai universities could enhance their support for international graduates, particularly in facilitating the transition from academia to employment. The most common theme was the need for more proactive job matching support, specifically with international companies operating in Thailand. As one interviewee (p4) opened up, "*Although the universities are not obliged to search jobs for Inter students, they shouldn't leave Inter students alone in the new job market. There should be job matching support with Inter companies.*" This sharing reflects the desire for universities to bridge the gap between international students and potential employers, particularly those with a focus on international role.

Beyond job matching, interviewees showed their willingness to receive job readiness programs from university. They suggested more frequent and targeted career fairs and workshops focused on practical skills development. To be specific, interviewees suggestions include CV reviews, talk sessions on understanding Thai work culture and norms, as well as general employment benefits and income tax laws in the Thai job market. One interviewee highlighted the need for university-employer collaborations to facilitate internship programs, like exchange study trips, to provide students with practical experience before graduation. Similar to exchange trips, universities could partner with relevant companies to facilitate internships for students post-graduation, or to open required internships and offer academic credit for successful completion. Interviewees also proposed opportunities to leverage their alumni networks. For example, they suggested organizing webinars featuring employed seniors, facilitating job networking events, and creating platforms for sharing job information related to international graduates.

4.3.2 Improving Employer Practices

Interviewees also offered suggestions for employers seeking to attract and retain Myanmar graduate talent. A primary concern was the need for greater employer understanding and support regarding visa sponsorship. Interviewees suggested that companies should conduct internal advocacy training on visa documentation to familiarize themselves with the requirements and processes for foreign employees. As one (p1) interviewee noted, "*Many companies seem hesitant to hire foreigners because they don't understand the visa process. If they had proper training, they would be more familiar and used to the process.*"

Beyond visa support, interviewees suggested the need for on-the-job training. They believe employers should invest in developing the cultural competency and role-specific skills of their foreign employees like Thai business culture, building relationships and team working, software and tools training, etc. Moreover, two interviewees additionally mentioned the importance of cultural training. For example, one employed student (p4) stated, "*I got on-the-job training when I first joined. I could learn the company's value and how I should behave within my team.*" Another (p1) also shared their experience, "*It helped me understand how to communicate effectively with our Thai colleagues and clients.*" They believe this creates a more inclusive and productive work environment.

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

This chapter will provide an overview of this paper's findings, their implications, limitations, and recommendations for future research. It will begin with an overall summary of the key findings from the previous Chapter 4, highlighting the main themes derived from the data. Following this, these findings will be connected to the research questions and the theoretical framework of human capital, social capital, and signaling theories. The chapter will then discuss the limitations of this study, specifically the potential impact of sample size, scope, and data collection methods on the results. Based on these limitations, recommendations for future research will be presented to address the identified limitations and suggest directions for further research. Finally, the conclusion will synthesize the key takeaways of the study, including its contribution to the existing body of knowledge and its significant role in enhancing the employability of Myanmar graduates in Thailand.

5.1 Summary of Key Findings

5.1.1 Challenges Faced by Myanmar Students

The in-depth interview revealed a multifaceted set of challenges faced by Myanmar graduates and students finding jobs in the Thai job market. A primary challenge was the significant language barrier, with a lack of Thai language proficiency limiting access to job opportunities. This language limitation consequently led to restricted job opportunities, intensified by competition with local Thai graduates and other foreign nationals. Visa sponsorship is also said to be another major hurdle, with many companies reluctant to handle the complexities of visa processing. It resulted in rejecting applications and limited internship opportunities. Moreover, interviewees reported uncompetitive compensation due to visa-related costs and a lack of bargaining power. A lack of familiarity with Thai job search platforms, along with insufficient university support in terms of career mentoring and job readiness programs. These compounded difficulties make graduates feeling inadequately prepared for the Thai job market.

5.1.2 Coping Strategies by Employed Myanmar Graduates

Employed Myanmar graduates shared their proactive approaches to overcome these challenges, focusing on enhancing their human capital and social capital. Recognizing the importance of human capital, they engaged in skill-building initiatives, including taking additional certifications and taking relevant courses to strengthen their technical expertise and language proficiency. They also practiced strategic social networking such as personal connections, university alumni networks, and professional platforms like LinkedIn to access job information and referrals. Furthermore, they used various signaling strategies to demonstrate their competence and qualifications, including highlighting academic achievements, building strong online profiles, and showcasing relevant experience through portfolios and recommendation letters. These efforts reflected a conscious effort to enhance human capital, build social capital and signal their value to potential employers in the competitive Thai job market.

5.1.3 Suggestions for Enhanced Support

Interviewees also provided suggestions to improve the experiences of future Myanmar graduates who want to remain in Thailand and find meaningful jobs. They highlighted the need for universities to provide job matching support, particularly with international companies, and to offer job readiness programs, including workshops on CV writing, and employee benefits in Thailand. They also suggested universities to facilitate industry-specific networking opportunities. For employers and companies, interviewees recommended conducting internal advocacy training on visa documentation to streamline the hiring process for foreign graduates. They also pointed out the importance of on-the-job training and cultural training to support the integration of international employees into the Thai workplace.

5.2 Discussion of Findings and Implications

The findings of this study provide insights into the job search experiences of Myanmar graduates in Thailand, directly addressing the research questions regarding the challenges they face and the strategies they employ. The consistent theme of language proficiency impacting job opportunities can be linked to the theory of 'human capital'. The graduates' proactive efforts to acquire new skills, pursue certifications, and learn basic Thai demonstrate a clear investment in enhancing their human capital to improve their employability. However, the findings also reveal that even with enhanced human capital, external factors, such as visa restrictions and employer perception, can significantly limit their ability to fully leverage their skills. This highlights the limitations of individual human capital investment in overcoming systemic barriers.

Moreover, graduates' effort in social networking to secure employment aligns with the 'social capital' theory. Graduates actively built relationships with friends, advisors, and university alumni as well as maintaining contact with former colleagues, recognizing that these connections can provide access to job information and referrals. The findings also show the relationship between human and social capital. While enhanced skills and qualifications (human capital) are essential, they are often insufficient without the support of a strong social network (social capital).

Finally, the graduates' strategies for signaling their competence and qualifications, such as academic achievements, building strong LinkedIn profiles, and securing recommendation letters, reflect the 'signaling theory'. The reliance on signals like GPA, university reputation, awards and certifications indicate that Thai employers generally rely on these indicators to assess candidates' abilities. However, the findings also suggest that these signals are not always sufficient to overcome barriers such as language barriers and visa restrictions.

This paper presents the complex relationship between theories of human capital, social capital, and signaling theory in the context of international graduate employment. It reveals that strong academic performance or established networks are insufficient in isolation; rather, an integrated approach is necessary to overcome both personal challenges and systemic barriers.

5.3 Recommendations for Future Myanmar Graduates

Building upon the need for proactive engagement, future Myanmar graduates should consider several additional strategies for successful job searching in Thailand. Firstly, given the emphasis on Thai language proficiency, students should begin language acquisition early in their studies, potentially through university-provided courses or self-study. Moreover, strong cross-cultural communication skills, beyond just language, will also be effective in Thai workplace. This includes understanding Thai business etiquette, communication styles, and relationship-building practices. Moreover, developing soft skills such as teamwork, leadership, interpersonal communication, analytical skills will be highly valued by employers in any field. Secondly, beyond language acquisition, and portfolio development, students should actively seek out opportunities to build their professional network beyond universityorganized events like attending outside events and leveraging online platforms like LinkedIn to connect with professionals in their field and potential employers. These connections can provide invaluable insights into specific industries, company cultures, and unadvertised job opportunities. Thirdly, to cope with potential challenges like visa issues and uncompetitive compensation, students should thoroughly research visa requirements and understand their rights as foreign workers in Thailand. Building a financial buffer can also provide a greater sense of security during the initial job search period. Fourthly, exploring alternative opportunities like recruitment agencies and online freelance platforms can provide additional ways for graduates to broaden their reach and get experiences before entering an office job. Finally, graduates should be proactive in seeking out information on Thai job market, including typical salary ranges, employer expectations, and effective job search strategies.

5.4 Conclusion

This paper explored the multifaceted challenges faced by Myanmar graduates in the Thai job market, while also highlighting their resilience and proactive strategies to overcome these obstacles. The findings found the important role of language proficiency, visa sponsorship, and social networking in shaping employment outcomes. By examining the job search experiences of these graduates with the theories of human capital, social capital, and signaling theory, this study provided a relationship of how these factors influenced their career path. This research also contributes to the existing body of knowledge by addressing a gap in the current literature, which primarily focuses on the challenges faced by Myanmar migrant workers in blue-collar sectors, by examining the challenges of Myanmar bachelor's and master's graduates transitioning into the Thai job market.

These findings are significant as they offer practical recommendations for different stakeholders to enhance the employability of Myanmar graduates. Universities can use these results to develop targeted career support programs, while employers can implement more inclusive hiring practices and equip their internal teams with the necessary resources to support foreign employees. By doing so, Thai universities and employers can unlock the full potential of international talent. Moreover, this paper discussed a comprehensive approach, connected by three theories, to address the challenges faced by Myanmar graduates, thus allowing future students to prepare for individual agency and systemic barriers. The key takeaways are that language skills are most influential, networking is essential, and both universities and employers play an important role in successful employability of Myanmar graduates in the Thai job market.

5.5 Limitations of the Study

Although this paper uncovered the job search experiences of Myanmar graduates in Thailand, it is subject to certain limitations. First, the sample size of eight interviewees, selected through purposive sampling, restricts the generalizability of the findings. While this approach allows for in-depth studies of individual experiences, it may not fully represent the diversity of perspectives within the larger population of Myanmar graduates in Thailand. Additionally, the study's reliance on self-reported interview data may have introduced potential biases unintentionally because interviewee's interpretations of their experiences could be influenced by factors such as social desirability or selective memory. Secondly, the scope of the study focused on graduates from different majors and universities in Bangkok, but did not focus on the particular job industries or regions within Thailand. This omission may have overlooked industry-specific challenges. Consequently, the findings primarily reflect the general experiences of bachelor's and master's Myanmar graduates at public and private universities in Bangkok, potentially overlooking unique challenges faced by those within specific geographic areas or regional variations in employment opportunities. Furthermore, the focus on employed graduates and those actively seeking employment may have excluded the perspectives of those who have given up on the job search in Thailand or pursued alternative career paths, potentially limiting the understanding of different experiences.

5.6 Recommendations for Future Research

This paper provides a foundation on job search experiences of Myanmar graduates in the Thai job market, but future research could expand these findings in several key areas. First, to address this paper's limitations of sample size and scope, a larger and more diverse sample could represent a more generalizable understanding of challenges faced by Myanmar graduates. This could include a broader geographic focus, extending beyond Bangkok to neighboring other regions of Thailand, as well as deeper dive into specific industry sectors to identify industry-specific challenges and opportunities. Furthermore, future research could consider using quantitative methods along with qualitative approaches or observational studies to uncover a wider understanding of the challenges and coping strategies. Moreover, it could mitigate potential biases associated with self-reported interview data.

Secondly, future research could explore related topics. For example, studying the role of specific university programs or employer initiatives in facilitating the recruitment of international graduates could provide a new perspective on this topic. Exploring the perspectives of employers and university career services would also provide a more comprehensive understanding of the factors influencing the employment outcomes of Myanmar graduates. Additionally, a comparative study examining the experiences of graduates from other nationalities in the Thai job market could provide different challenges faced by Myanmar and other international graduates as well as identify suitable strategies to support international talent. Finally, future research could focus on those who have pursued alternative career paths or left Thailand due to job search difficulties to add a more complete view of the graduate experiences.

REFERENCES

- Alho, R. (2020). 'You Need to Know Someone Who Knows Someone': International Students' Job Search Experiences. Nordic journal of working life studies, 10(2).
- Anderson, V., & Tomlinson, M. (2020). Signaling standout graduate employability: The employer perspective. *Human Research Management Journal*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1748-8583.12334</u>
- Andersson, A. B. (2021). Social capital and self-efficacy in the process of youth entry into the labour market: Evidence from a longitudinal study in Sweden. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, (71). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2020.100580</u>
- Banki, S. (2024). Porosity on the Thailand-Myanmar border: before and after Myanmar's 2021 coup. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 51(2), 526–545. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2024.2371233
- Batistic, S., & Tymon, A. (2017). Networking behaviour, graduate employability: a social capital perspective. *Education* + *Training*, 59(4), 374-388. https://doi.org/10.1108/ET-06-2016-0100
- Becker, G. S. (1962). Investment in Human Capital: A Theoretical Analysis (Vol. 70). Investment in Human Beings. <u>http://www.nber.org/chapters/c13571</u>
- Beine, M., Noël, R., & Ragot, L. (2014). Determinants of the international mobility of students. *Economics of Education Review*, 4, 40-54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2014.03.003</u>
- Berardi, N. (2013). Social networks and wages in Senegal's labor market. *IZA Journal* of Labor & Development, 2(3), 1-20. https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1186/2193-9020-2-3.pdf
- Black, S. E., & Lynch, L. M. (1996). Human-capital investments and productivity. *The American Economic Review*, 86(2), 263-267. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/2118134</u>

- Bowles, S., & Gintis, H. (1975). The problem with human capital theory—A Marxian critique. *American Economic Review*, 65(2), 74-82.
- Chan, O. N. (2022). A Transnational Opportunity Trap? The Missing Link Between Educational Attainment and Future Prospects for Myanmarese Migrant Students in Thailand. *Children and Youths' Migration in a Global Landscape*, 29, 141-166. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/S1537-</u> 466120220000029009
- Chantavanich, S., & Vungsiriphisal,, P. (2012). Myanmar Migrants to Thailand: Economic Analysis and Implications to Myanmar Development. *BRC Research* <u>https://www.burmalibrary.org/docs21/CHANTAVANICH+VUNGSIRIPH</u> <u>ISAL-IDE-2013-Myanmar_Migrants_to_Thailand-Economic_Analysisen.pdf</u>
- Chemsripong, S. (2019). The Determinants of International Student Movement into Thailand: Push and Pull Factors. *Theoretical Economics Letters*, 9(8), 2785-2799. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/tel.2019.98175</u>
- Chen, C., & Tan, R. (2004). On social capital and the employment of graduates. *Journal* of Higher Education, 4(29).
- Clarke, M. (2017). Rethinking graduate employability: the role of capital, individual attributes and context. *Studies in Higher Education*, 1923-1937. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1294152
- Climent, A. C. (2021). Human capital and income inequality revisited. *Education Economics*, *29*(2), 194-212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292.2020.1870936</u>
- Coates, H., & Edwards, D. (2010). The Graduate Pathways Survey: New Insights on Education and Employment Outcomes Five Years after Bachelor Degree Completion. *Higher Education Quarterly*, 65(1), 74-93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2273.2010.00471.x</u>

- Coffey, J., Farivar, F., & Cameron, R. (2018). The Job Seeking Experiences of International Graduates in the Host Country: Australia's Lost Opportunity? *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 32(4), 846– 870. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1504106
- Dang, D. A. (2015). Social Networks and Employment Performances: Evidence from Rural – Urban Migration in Vietnam. MPRA Paper. <u>https://mpra.ub.unimuenchen.de/67479/</u>
- Finch, D. J., Hamilton, L. K., Baldwin, R., & Zehner, M. (2013). Hamilton, R. Baldwin, and M. Zehner. 2013. " An Exploratory Study of Factors Affecting Undergraduate Employability. *Education and Training*, 55(7), 681 - 704. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ET-07-2012-0077</u>
- Findlay, A. M. (2011). An Assessment of Supply and Demand-Side Theorizations of International Student Mobility. *International Migration*, 49(2), 162-190.
- Foresight. (2011). Migration and Global Environmental Change Future Challenges and Opportunities. *The Government Office for Science*. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/287717/11-1116-migration-and-global-</u> environmental-change.pdf
- Fugate, M., Kinicki, A. J., & Ashforth, B. E. (2004). Employability: A psycho-social construct, its dimensions, and applications. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65(1), 14-38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2003.10.005</u>
- Holba, C. (2023). Strengthening higher education for displaced students from Burma in Thailand: identifying collective interest and expanding value across diverse stakeholders. College of Liberal Arts & Social Sciences Theses and Dissertations, 368. <u>https://via.library.depaul.edu/etd</u>
- Holmes, L. (2013). Competing Perspectives on Graduate Employability: Possession, Position or Process? *Studies in Higher Education*, 38(4), 538 - 554. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2011.587140</u>

- IOM Thailand. (2024). Journalism Grant Story Inside the Lives of Exiled Myanmar Students on Thai Campuses Under the New Conscription Law. IOM Thailand. <u>https://thailand.iom.int/journalism-grant-story-inside-lives-</u> exiled-myanmar-students-thai-campuses-under-new-conscription-law
- IOM UN Migration. (2014). Assessing Potential Changes in the Migration Patterns of

 Myanmar Migrants and their Impacts on Thailand. Migration Research and

 Publication.
 https://www.iom.int/project/assessing-potential-changes-

 migration-patterns-myanmar-migrants-and-their-impacts-thailand
- Jackson, D., & Wilton, N. (2016). Perceived employability among undergraduates and the importance of career self-management, work experience and individual characteristics. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 36(4), 747– 762. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2016.1229270</u>
- Khaosod. (2023). THAI UNIVERSITIES WELCOME MORE MYANMAR STUDENTS. https://www.khaosodenglish.com/news/2023/02/03/thai-universitieswelcome-more-myanmar-students/#google_vignette
- King, R., & Gelices, E. R. (2003). International Student Migration and the European 'Year Abroad': Effects on European Identity and Subsequent Migration Behaviour. *International Journal of Population Geography*, 9(3), 229–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ijpg.280</u>
- Kirves, K., Kinnunen, U., & Cuyper, N. D. (2014). Contract type, perceived mobility and optimism and antecedents of perceived employability. *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, 35(3), 435–453. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0143831X13486702
- Lassassi, M., & Alhawarin, I. (2018). The Role of Social Networks and Ties in Finding a Job in Economies Characterized with High Youth Unemployment: A Case study of Algeria and Jordan. *Journal of Economic Cooperation and Development*, 39(4). <u>https://jecd.sesric.org/pdf.php?file=ART18061301-</u> 2.pdf

- Lee, E. S. (1966). A Theory of Migration. Demography. 3, 47--57. <u>https://emigratecaportuguesa.wordpress.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2015/04/1966-a-theory-of-migration.pdf</u>
- Liu-Farrer, G. (2011). Making Careers in the Occupational Niche: Chinese Students in Corporate Japan's Transnational Business. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 37(5), 785–803. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2011.559718</u>
- Marginson, S. (2017). Limitations of human capital theory. *Studies in Higher Education*, 44(2), 287-301. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1359823
- McCracken, M., Currie, D., & Harrison, J. (2016). Understanding graduate recruitment, development and retention for the enhancement of talent management: Sharpening 'the edge' of graduate talent. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 27(22), 2727–2752. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2015.11021
- McDaniel, C. J., & Gates, R. (2015). *Marketing Research* (9th ed.). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- McLean, G. N., & Kuo, M.-H. C. (2014). A Critique of Human Capital Theory from an
HRD Perspective.HRD JOURNAL, 5(1).https://journal.lib.buu.ac.th/index.php/hrd/article/view/3072
- Ministry of Education. (2021). Education in Thailand 2019 2021. https://backoffice.onec.go.th/uploads/Book/1926-file.pdf
- Ministry of Education. (2022). Education in Thailand 2022 Edition. https://backoffice.onec.go.th/uploads/Book/2057-file.pdf
- Ministry of Education. (2023). Top 20 countries of international students attending higher education in Thailand - THAILAND.GO.TH. https://www.thailand.go.th/issue-focus-detail/001_06_011
- Nunes, S., & Arthur, N. (2013). International students' experiences of integrating into the workforce. *Journal of Employment Counseling*, 50(1), 34-35. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1920.2013.00023</u>.

- OECD. (2012a). Equity and Quality in Education: Supporting Disadvantaged Students and Schools. OECD Publishing. https://www.oecd.org/en/publications/2012/02/equity-and-quality-ineducation_g1g16956.html
- OECD. (2018). The Resilience of Students with an Immigrant Background: Factors that Shape Wellbeing. OECD Publishing. <u>https://www.oecd.org/en/publications/the-resilience-of-students-with-an-</u> immigrant-background 9789264292093-en.html
- Okay-Somerville, B., & Scholarios, D. (2015). Position, possession or process? Understanding objective and subjective employability during university-towork transitions. *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(7), 1275–1291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2015.1091813</u>
- Oosterbeek, H., & Webbink, D. (2011). "Does studying Abroad Induce a Brain Drain?" *Economica*, 78(310), 347 - 366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0335.2009.00818.x</u>
- Patacchini, E., & Zenou, Y. (2012). Ethnic networks and employment outcomes. *Regional Science and Urban Economics*, 42(6), 938-949. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.regsciurbeco.2012.01.004
- Pongsin, V., Lawthong, N., Fry, G. W., Ransom, L., Kim, S., & Thi, N. N. (2023). Thailand as a new international higher education hub: Major challenges and opportunities, a policy analysis. *Research in Comparative and International Education*, 18(2), 249-276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/17454999231163401</u>
- Rajendran, D., Ng, E. S., Sears, G., & Ayub, N. (2020). Determinants of Migrant Career Success: A Study of Recent Skilled Migrants in Australia. *International Migration*, 58(2), 30-51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/imig.12586</u>
- Rieffel, L. (2010). The Economy of Myanmar/Burma on the eve of the 2010 elections. the United States Institute of Peace, Special Report 241.

- Sarapirom, K., Muensakda, P., & Sriwanna, T. (2020). Lifestyles of Myanmar migrant workers under Thai socio-cultural context: A challenge of state management in the future. *Interdisciplinary Research Review*, 15(5), 8 – 15.
- Shiyuan, Y., Jinxiu, Y., Jingfei, X., Yuling, Z., & Longhua, Y. (2022). Impact of human capital and social capital on employability of Chinese college students under COVID-19 epidemic—Joint moderating effects of perception reduction of employment opportunities and future career clarity. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.1046952</u>
- Siddique, S., Ahsan, A., Azizi, N., & Haass, O. (2022). Students' Workplace Readiness: Assessment and Skill-Building for Graduate Employability. *Sustainability*, 14(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su14031749</u>
- Spence, M. (1973). Job market signaling. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 87(3), 355-374. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1882010</u>
- United Nations. (n.d.). *Migrants* | *United Nations*. The United Nations. https://www.un.org/en/fight-racism/vulnerable-groups/migrants
- Wang, Z., & O'Connell, P. J. (2020). Social Capital and Post-Graduation Destination: International Students in Ireland. *The Economic and Social Review*, 52(3), 381-406. <u>https://www.esr.ie/article/view/1518</u>
- Wittekind, A., Raeder, S., & Grote, G. (2010). A longitudinal study of determinants of perceived employability. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 31(4), 566– 586. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.646</u>
- Wong, B. P. (2006). The Chinese in Silicon Valley: Globalization, Social Networks and Ethnic Identity. Rowman & Littlefield.